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"Let them praise the name of the LORD, for His name alone is exalted; 
His splendor is above the earth and the heavens.” - Psalm 148:13

Groundhog Day
Wednesday, February 2

Hilliard Honors the Life of Donald Humphrey

Callahan Discusses Making Page St. One Way

Dawn S. West
The Hilliard Town Council met 

Thursday night for their final regular 
meeting of January. The first item 
presented, was a Proclamation to 
recognize the life and service of former 
Councilman Donald Humphrey, who 
recently passed away. The proclamation 
was read by Hilliard Town Attorney 

Christian Waugh. The proclamation 
included: Donald J. Humphrey, Sr., 
passed away on January 6, 2022, at the 
age of 60, following a battle with cancer. 
Councilman Humphrey was one of the 
Town of Hilliard’s most pre-eminent 
citizens; Councilman Humphrey first 
served the Town as a member of the Town 
of Hilliard’s Planning and Zoning Board 
from March - December 2005; and next 
served Hilliard on the Town Council for 
7 years from January 2006 - December 
2012; Councilman Humphrey may have 
best served Hilliard as he served the 
rest of the country, as a proud veteran 
and member of the United States Army 
for 22 years; Councilman Humphrey 
was active in the community, mentoring 
students as a coach, particularly of girls 
basketball at Hilliard Middle-Senior 
High School, that he remains fondly 
remembered by those he coached, and 
even those he refereed; and he will 
always be remembered in the Town of 
Hilliard, especially as a man who had 
the courage of his convictions and 
always sought to act in the best interest 
of the Town.

The proclamation was presented to 
Donald Humphrey’s family, who were 
present at the meeting. 

The first agenda item was 
the approval of Ordinance 
2022-01 which concerned 
an ordinance vacating the 
Public right-of-way within 
the proposed Greenbrier 
PUD with the Town of 
Hilliard. Final reading on this 
ordinance will be Thursday, 

February 17 at 7 p.m.
The agenda item brought much 

discussion. The item was to approve 
the Final Plat Application for the Pine 
Street Estates Subdivision. The item 
has already been before the Planning 
& Zoning Board and had been 
recommended for approval by Land Use 

Administrator Janis Fleet. 
However, Councilwoman 
Callie Bishop questioned 
whether there was a 
preliminary plat? “I don’t 
remember looking at one 
and I don’t see sidewalks or 
water & sewer on the plat or 
fire hydrants?” said Bishop. 
“It doesn’t look like there is 
an infrastructure on this plat 

at all.”
After much discussion and searching, 

Town Clerk Lisa Purvis found the 
preliminary about a year ago that went 
through P/Z Board.

“I amend my second until see a 
preliminary plat on this subdivision,” 
said Councilman Lee Pickett. 

“I’ve gone through many hoops 
and now I’m hearing we have to see a 
preliminary plat?” said Ralph Bennett, 
property owner. “I have had many 
wrong instructions of what was needed 
from the P/Z Board. This is pretty 
frustrating and costly for me.”

The item was not approved and the 
council will wait until they can see 

a preliminary plat on the Pine Street 
Subdivision. The property in question 
is bordered by West 6th and West 7th 
Streets and Pine and Oxford Streets and 
will contain 9 lots (homes). 

The next item was tabled until the 
Land Use Administrator can be on hand 
for her quarterly report to the council, in 
case of any questions or concerns from 
the council.

The council approved 
Building Official/Inspector Bryan 
Higginbotham’s quarterly report for 
October 2021 – December 2021.

The Code Enforcement Officer, Del 
Miley’s quarterly report was tabled 
until he could be present at the meeting 
for questions if necessary. 

The council approved a capital 
purchase in the amount of $46,885.00 
of a 2022 Ford Super Cab Truck for the 
Public Works Department. The truck 
is equipped with accessories for water 
and sewer line repair. The item was 
budgeted for $60,000.

The council approved Energy 
Engineering Systems, LLC, $7,200.00, 

Dawn S. West
The Callahan Town Council met 

last Tuesday due to the Martin Luther 
King, Jr. Holiday on Monday. Port 
Commissioner Mike Cole addressed the 
council concerning if the the town needs 
any help from the Nassau County Port 
Authority with the Crawford Diamond 
project or any other large projects. He 
advised to just let him know and he will 
help out in any way he can.

The first item was a presentation 
from Lareen Pagel, Chief Executive 
Office of Starting Point Behavioral 
Healthcare. “We currently are serving 
clients in our Yulee and Hilliard offices 
and are urgently looking to rent a place 
in the Callahan area. We (Starting 
Point) received a grant to help us 
expand our facilities and it includes 

paying rent however 
we need help locating 
a place, any place,” 
said Pagel. “Our 
world is currently in 
a mental health crisis. 
The majority of our 
clients are here, on the 
west side of Nassau 
County. We feel like 
Callahan would be a 
more central location 
for clients. Please let us know if you 
know of a place.”

Starting Point Behavioral Healthcare 
assists clients in many ways including: 
Open Access Walk-In clinics; Care 
Coordination, Case Management; 
Medication Management; Group/
Individual Therapy; Community 

Outreach & Education and much more. 
The next item was approval of 

Resolution 2022-R01 which concerned 
a donation of $500 to the Nassau County 
Take Stock in Children Organization. 

The following item concerned a 
lengthy discussion about Page Street, 

See 'Hilliard' on page 2

See 'Callahan' on page 3
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1 cup white sugar
½ cup light corn syrup
¼ teaspoon salt
¼ cup water

1 cup peanuts
2 tablespoons butter, softened
1 teaspoon baking soda 

Grease a large cookie sheet. Set aside. In a heavy 2 quart saucepan, over medium 
heat, bring to a boil sugar, corn syrup, salt, and water. Stir until sugar is dissolved. Stir 
in peanuts. Set candy thermometer in place, and continue cooking. Stir frequently until 
temperature reaches 300º, or until a small amount of mixture dropped into very cold 
water separates into hard and brittle threads. Remove from heat; immediately stir in 
butter and baking soda; pour at once onto cookie sheet. With 2 forks, lift and pull peanut 
mixture into rectangle about 14x12 inches; cool. Snap candy into pieces.

In the Kitchen... Best Peanut Brittle

Letters to the Editor S
Letters to the Editor may be emailed to news@westsidejournal.net but must include a complete 
name. Letters should be no longer than 300 words.

In Response: Windstream

Windstream

In Response to Gulley

Is There a Hell?

Dear Editor,
A recent editorial comment from the issue 

on Thursday 1-13-22 caught my eye, and 
I'd like to add a response and my 'two-cents' 
worth if I may.

The letter concerned "Windstream 
Troubles" by Spotswood Watkins. I too have 
had numerous issues with Windstream, so this 
person is not alone. I'd speculate that this issue 
is widespread with residents in this area and 
most are just living with it. 

In response, concerning the poor internet 
service performance of Windstream, no, you 
are not the only one with these issues. My 
Windstream internet also drops out numerous 
times per week, sometimes many times per 
day. Technicians have been called numerous 
times, but have found no issues with my 
equipment, although they have changed 
wiring and the Modem many times. 

Their assessment is, “the problem is with 
Windstream equipment down the line.” Well, 
ok…fix it already. Their 'high speed internet' 
is not high speed with download and upload 
speeds far below advertised standards. Case in 
point, my internet service dropped out, while I 
was typing this email, resulting in me having 
to reset my Modem yet again. 

Windstream DSL is extremely unreliable 
and that needs to change, but Windstream is 
oblivious to their own issues with customer 
service. Maybe with a combined voice of its 
unhappy customers, we can get some positive 
results. I invite others to chime in and voice 
their concerns. Hopefully Windstream will 
start listening to us. 

Steve Shaw

Dear Editor,
Back in December of  2021, a representative 

came to my apartment to offer me free internet 
service through a free government program. 
Arrangements were made to have it installed. 
A technician came out to install it, during 
the installation the technician stated that my 
laptop was having problems and it needed to 
be updated, so I took it to a computer place and 
they told me it couldn’t be updated because it 
was 14 years old. At this point, I can’t afford 
a new laptop. 

I called Windstream and explained my 
situation. They disconnected the service 
the same day I had it installed and they told 
me to return the modem. They sent me a 
return label for the modem. I contacted the 
representative and stated what had happened. 
While I was waiting for the return label to be 
sent, Windstream sent me another modem. I 
called Windstream back and told them I don't 
need another modem just send me a return 
label for both of them. I found out later that 
the representative took it upon himself to have 
it reconnected. I told him I had it disconnected 
and he told me not to call him anymore. I 
finally sent both modems back to Windstream 
at no cost. A letter was sent with the return 
label stating if it is not returned within 30 
days, $100 will be charged to my account and 
it is not refundable. 

James Jacobs

Dear Editor,
In last week's edition, SZ Gulley accused 

S. Michaelis of being "ignorant," then 
proceeded to go on a fact free screed. My 
mother and mother-in-law were immigrants. 
Both of them came to this nation legally and 
were vetted by the government. S. Michaelis 
was referring to illegals.

When did the D.A.R. ever put up a 
Confederate statue? They didn't. The D.A.R. 
(Daughters of the American Revolution) is for 
Revolutionary War soldiers.

As to "packing" the Supreme Court, 
just because a president has 3, 6, or even 9 
appointees, that is not packing.

As to the price of gasoline going down, 
according to the U.S. Bureau of Labor 
Statistics Consumer Price Index in the first 
year of the Biden administration, Gas is up 
49.6%, eggs 11.1%, fish and seafood 8.4%, 
meat 14.8% and fresh fruit 7.9%.

For SZ Gulley to call someone else 
"ignorant" is laughable. The fact that he or she 
is a teacher is terrifying.

Sincerely, 
Terrence J. Simmons

Dear Editor,
Sermons that are preached today go like 

the following, with almost no exceptions. 
Unless you accept Jesus as your Savior, you 
are separated from God because of your sin. 

Sermons that were preached 70 years 
ago go like this: “Except ye repent, ye shall 

PNEUMAN 
HOMES, LLC
904-452-6032
Custom Homes 
and Additions

CBC 057302

Build Stronger
Build with Craftsmanship

Build with Integrity

State Certified for Nearly 25 Years
Proverbs 24:3

• LAND CLEARING

• STUMP GRINDING

• DIRT DELIVERY

• FORESTRY MULCHING

• DEMOLITION

• TREE REMOVAL

TURN YOUR TREES INTO $$$
WE BUY TIMBER

3 Acre Minimum

Bulldozer, Excavator and 
Tractor Work Also Available

B&V TIMBER
(904)845-2804

Hilliard

FRANKLIN
MINI STORAGE

Callahan
904-879-0544

Hilliard
904-945-1707�

Locally Owned & Operated

Check us out! � Two Convenient Locations!

"OUR VICTORY ISN'T CONTINGENT ON HOW 
MANY SEE THE TRUTH; OUR VICTORY IS 

SECURED BECAUSE GOD IS THE TRUTH."
                                                                  - A PATRIOT

We the People...

payable for the rebuilding of the Aqua 
Aerobic Filter Electronic System. 

The council also approved Chad 
Brock Enterprises, Inc. payable 
through January 12, 2022, project 
name, Turf Runway Maintenance and 
Improvements at the Hilliard Airpark in 
the amount of $25,500.00.

The council approved First Coast 
Mulch payable to project name Mulch 
Installation in the mount of $14,625.00. 

The council approved a payable 
for Mittauer & Associates, Inc. 
payable through December 31, 2021 
project name CDBG 20 NR Water 
Main Replacement in the amount of 
$3,830.00.

The Town Council approved three 

projects at the Waste Water Treatment 
Plant for Suez Payable: 1. Interior 
Renovation on Chlorine Contact Tank 
in the amount of $81,252.00; 2. Repairs 
performed on the 100,000 concrete 
WTP GST 1 Tank in the amount of 
$77,311.00; and 3. Repairs performed 
on the 100,000 concrete WTP GST 2 
Tank in the amount of $77,311.00.

During closing comments, Mary 
Humphrey (mother of Donald 
Humphrey) thanked the council for 
honoring her son during the meeting. “It 
really meant a lot to the family. Donald 
loved the town,” said Ms. Humphrey. 

The next regular meeting of the 
council will be held Thursday, February 
3 at 7 p.m. 

Hilliard                                                                        Continued from page 1

all likewise perish,” Luke 13:3. Unless you 
accept Jesus as your Savior, you will be 
separated from God and you will go to a place 
called Hell, “Where the worm dieth not and 
the fire is not quenched,” Mark 9:44. So my 
point is we need boldness to come back to the 
pulpit. If the fire was put into the equation 
today, there would be more of an urgency for 
people to accept Christ and live the Christian 
life. I Thessalonians 5:3, “When they say 
peace and safety, then sudden destruction 
cometh upon them as travail upon a woman 
with child; and they shall not escape.” II Peter 
3:10, “But the day of the Lord will come as 
a thief in the night.” Matthew 25:13, “Watch 
therefore, for ye know neither the day nor the 
hour wherein the Son of Man cometh.”

People are falling away from the churches 
because they feel no urgency to get close to 
God/Jesus. Hebrews 10:25, “Forsake not the 
assembling of yourselves together as some 
are, but exhorting one another and so much 
the more, as you see the day approaching.” 

It’s a rare thing, or almost extinct, to hear 
from the pulpit these verses I have quoted. 
It’s got to the point where we hear so much 
about God’s love and forgiveness and mercy 
but nothing about His wrath. So if there is no 
wrath, what’s the big deal? If we had more fire 
and brimstone (hell) preached in the pulpit, 
we’d have less hell in our communities! 

In Jesus' Name,
Jack Lewis
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Just My Opinion
Roger R. West

CUSTOM FACIAL Regular $55 ONLY $4125 with coupon!
Includes 1-Hour Custom Facial with Enzyme Fruit Peel, Steam, Microderm Scrub, 
Exfoliation (Extractions if needed), Facial Mask, Tension Relief Massage. 

Allow 2 Hours. 
One Per Client, 

New Clients Only.

HighlightsandSkinCare.com
25% OFF

904-418-1664 • 542412 US Hwy. 1 • Suite A • Callahan
Highlights and Skincare by Donna Lynn

FACIALS & CHEMICAL PEELS

HAVE LAND? 
WE CAN BUILD ON IT!

LICENSED & INSURED Lic #CBC1261415

RESIDENTIAL & COMMERCIAL
WAYNEBISHOPCONSTRUCTION.COM

Computer Diagnostics • Brakes • CV Axles & Much More

904-507-1880
 We'll Beat Any Interstate Battery Price!

35105 Quail Rd. • Callahan • Anthony Stamps MV#80909

PHARMACY

450077 SR 200, Ste. 4
Callahan

MONDAY - FRIDAY 9 A.M. - 6 P.M.   SATURDAY 10 A.M. - 2 P.M.

904-515-0929

COVID TESTING
RTPCR/RAPID TESTS

VACCINE APPOINTMENTS

Callahan                                                                    Continued from page 1

which runs between the Callahan 
Barbecue complex and the El Dorado 
Mexican Restaurant complex. Town 
Manager Mike Williams advised the 
council that he presented the issue to the 
Planning & Zoning Board to see what 
solutions they might offer. “There were 
three offers presented: Closing Page 
Street off at SR 200 (A1A) to back of 
the Mexican Restaurant, making the 
entrance/exit to the strip mall between 
Popeye’s and the new Zaxby’s, along 
with the entrance by Wasabi; Making 
Page Street one way entering from SR 
200; or leaving it as is, repaving the road 
and widening it a very slight amount,” 
said Williams. 

After much discussion, the Page 
Street item was tabled until the next 
meeting for the council to make a 
decision on what they deem best. 

There have been several comments 
from Councilwoman Jacquelyn Fleming 
concerning the peddlers selling the flags 
and blankets at Thompson Mall. “Many 
of them are vulgar and not appropriate,” 
said Fleming. “I’ve been asked about 
this by several residents. Is there any 
way we can stop that or ask them not to 
display some of that stuff?”

Williams advised the council we 
do have an Ordinance that addresses 
Peddling and Soliciting however the 
language is old. “I will have the P/Z 
Board look over this and see if it can 
be updated somewhat,” said Williams. 
“It’s hard to dictate what someone can 
sell or not. Let’s let P/Z Board look it 
over and see what they might come up 
with before we discuss it any further.”

The next meeting will be Monday, 
February 7 at 7 p.m. 

The division within America is worse 
now than I have ever witnessed. Race 
relations were about to finally disappear 
when Obama became president. He 
wasted no time in destroying relations and 
set our country back by decades. When 
Trump was elected, he strived to equal 
out the obvious disparities and also the 
perceived disparities, after all perception 
is reality to those who perceive even 
though it is really not real. Now we have 
Biden, who is undoing everything good 
that Trump had managed to repair and 
has polarized relations between the two 
political parties as never seen before.

Case in point, in a recent Rasmussen 
Report and confirmed by an national 
telephone and online poll from the 
Heartland Institute, nearly half of 
Democrat voters would back measures 
requiring that the unvaccinated live 
in “designated facilities or location” 
for refusing the COVID-19 vaccine. 
This poll was conducted on January 5 
according to Epoch Times and Resist The 
Mainstream. They state that 45% of the 
contacted voters agreed with this, with a 
3% margin of error and a 95% level of 
confidence.

Almost half of Democratic voters 
think federal and state governments 
should be able to fine or imprison 
individuals who publicly question the 
efficacy of the COVID-19 vaccines 
on social media, television, radio, or in 
online or digital publications. This is a 

total disregard to our 1st Amendment. 
Also found was, 29% of likely Democrat 
voters surveyed said they would favor 
temporarily removing parents’ custody of 
their children if parents refuse to take the 
COVID-19 vaccine. Tyranny!   

We haven’t seen any such mandates 
attempted in America yet, key word 
being YET. With the total insanity being 
displayed within the Capitol building and 
White House it would not surprise me 
to see it anytime now. There are other 
countries, such as Greece, that have 
imposed a mandate that people 60  years 
and older must receive the jab or face a 
monthly fine. Austria plans on imposing 
fines of up to $4,000 on its unvaccinated 
for all residents aged 14 and over. 
Quebec is set to fine the unvaccinated, as 
is France. 

The last and only chance America 
has of surviving and remaining a 
Constitutional Republic is for the 
Republicans to take control of the House 
and Senate in November. Even then it’s 
going to be difficult to reign back what has 
been stolen from us by the communists’ 
democrats, along with still having a 
president that is totally demented and is 
driving a runaway train of destruction.

Enjoy your 1st Amendment while you 
can and exercise your 2nd Amendment 
which may become your own and your 
country's life saver. Our founders placed 
both amendments for a good reason. 

As always…that’s just my opinion!

SCV Camp Lee-Jackson Dinner Held
Richard Roberts, Adjutant, Kirby-Smith 
Camp #1209

On Saturday, January 22, the Kirby-
Smith SCV Camp #1209 held its Annual 
Lee-Jackson dinner. This is to commemorate 
the birthdays of Confederate Generals 
Robert E. Lee and Thomas Jonathan 
“Stonewall” Jackson. The dinner was held 
at Maggiano’s Little Italy Restaurant at the 
St. John’s Town Center. 

The evening began with a presentation 
of a Certificate of Appreciation to the 
Westside Journal owners, Roger and Dawn 
West, for their support in printing articles 
related to the Sons of Confederate Veterans.

Commander Calvin Hart 
then recapped the activities 
of the camp for the last year, 
highlighting the opening of 
the Kirby-Smith Confederate 
Park in Jacksonville and that 
the Kirby-Smith Camp had 
been awarded the William 
D. McCain Distinguished 
Camp of the SCV for 2021. 

Following a great meal, the evening’s 
entertainment was provided by Brian Turner 
who performed an extended monologue as 
Florida Governor John Milton who was 
the fifth Governor of the state. Governor 
Milton served from October 7, 1861 - April 
1, 1865, when he died, in office, as the 

result of a hunting accident, 
as reported by “The West 
Florida News.”

The Sons of Confederate 
Veterans is strictly patriotic, 
historical, educational, 
fraternal, benevolent, non-
political, non-racial and 
non-sectarian. The Sons 

of Confederate Veterans neither embraces 
nor espouses acts or ideologies of racial or 
religious bigotry and, further, condemns the 
misuse of its sacred symbols and flags in the 
conduct of the same. The SCV is the direct 
heir of the United Confederate Veterans and 
the oldest hereditary organization for male 
descendants of Confederate soldiers. 



Lifeline Concerts presents the Kingdom Heirs 
from Dollywood, Sat., Jan. 29 at 3 p.m. at Old Plank 
Baptist Church, 8964 Old Plank Rd., Jacksonville. 
Admission $10 per person. 

CHURCH NEWS
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Attend the church of 
your choice this Sunday.

Have You Ever Read the Bible?
Pastor Benjie Loyd, River Road Baptist Church, Hilliard

As you read the title of this article, I assume that many of 
the people reading this article have. However, I want you to 
look and answer the question again. I am not asking you if you 
have read parts of the Bible, I am asking you if you have read 
the entire Bible? So again, I ask, “Have you read the Bible?” 

I find it very alarming that many who have professed to 
be Christians for years have never read the entire Bible. This 
makes no sense to me. People are willing to stake their whole 

eternity on a book they have never read. Does time and eternity matter that little to 
you? To put this in perspective, how much time you spend researching a two-week 
long vacation? How much research do you do in order to keep up with your sports 
team? How much time do you spend acquiring knowledge about your favorite 
hobby? As much as I love the Georgia Bulldogs, they do not matter as much as 
God’s word. As much as I like traveling, 14 days in a different location is pretty 
small in light of eternity. 

Since this is the first of the year, I would like to challenge everybody that reads 
this article to read the Bible this year. The Bible is not a very large book. The 
Bible consists of 66 books. The Bible is divided into 1,189 chapters. There are two 
testaments. The Old Testament consists of 929 chapters and the New Testament 
consists of 260 chapters. The Bible is one epic drama that takes us on the story of 
the entire course of history. The Bible begins with creation and ends with the new 
creation. As you read the Bible, you will discover the God who created it all and 
you will see how humanity has attempted to destroy it all. God does not give up 
on his creation, He sends Jesus in order to put all that broken back together again. 
The story of the Bible is the story of redemption and how God makes all things new 
through Jesus. 

This story is worth knowing and believing. It is all true. You can read all 
about this story this year if you will simply read 4 chapters a day. If you read four 
chapters a day, you will complete the Bible this year and it will take you less than 
15 minutes a day. The Bible will change your life. “The instruction of the Lord is 
perfect, renewing one’s life; the testimony of the Lord is trustworthy, making the 
inexperienced wise. The precepts of the Lord are right, making the heart glad; the 
command of the Lord is radiant, making the eyes light up…They are more desirable 
than gold-than an abundance of pure gold; and sweeter than honey, which comes 
from the honeycomb.” Psalm 19:7-8,10 

NORTH FLORIDA SEAMLESS

  GUTTERS
                 WHEN QUALITY COUNTS!

904.707.1475

SOFFIT & FASCIA • VINYL SIDING
GARAGE DOORS • HANDYMAN WORK

100% 
Quality 

Guarantee

Freddie Cantrell
Owner

CALL NOW FOR A FREE ESTIMATE!       
 Commercial & Residential                                      Licensed & Insured

TOWN OF 
CALLAHAN, FL

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
The Town of Callahan Council will have a Public Hearing for

CALLAHAN ACRES
PARCEL # 19-2N-25-0000-0006-0000

Monday, February 7th at 7 p.m.
Callahan Town Hall

542300 U.S. Hwy. 1 • Callahan, FL 32011
Interested Persons may appear and be heard at the Hearing.

Individuals with disabilities needing a reasonable accommodation in order to participate in the program or activity should 
contact the office of the Town Clerk at (904) 879-3801 or clerk@townofcallahan-fl.gov at least seventy-two hours in advance 
to request such accommodation.

If a person decides to appeal any decision made by the board, agency, or commission with respect to any matter considered 
at such meeting or hearing, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need 
to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which 
the appeal is to be based.

NORTH FLORIDA BRUSH CONTROL, LLC
Forestry Mulching • Bush Hogging

Site Prep • Property Access 
Driveways and More! 

www.northfloridabc.com
BILL DAVIS, Owner/Operator
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Pastor Walter C. Cooper, Jr.

HE CHANGED MY MIND

MINISTRIES
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WITH US!
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45035 NEW OGILVIE RD.

Behind Brandies Ace Hardware

CALLAHAN
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CALLAHAN SPEEDWAY

RACING THIS WEEKEND!
Saturday, January 29th at 7 p.m.

Admission - $10 (6 years & Under FREE)
Cart Racing Every Saturday Night at 6 p.m.     For more information, call 904-254-7085

Across from the Northeast Florida Fairgrounds • US 1

Callahan Garden Club Garden Tips
Barbara Wheeler

The Callahan Garden Club welcomed Keith Fuller 
as guest speaker at their January meeting. Mr. Fuller 
is a Master Gardener from St. Johns County and 
former UF St. Johns County Extension Service. His 
information on planting from seeds and preparing our 
gardens for spring was excellent. 

The Callahan Garden Club will have their regular monthly 
meeting next Wednesday, February 2 at 10 a.m. at their club. The 
program will include information about growing and caring for 
Succulents. February is also our anniversary and we will celebrate 81 years since 
our club's founding. 

February tip: Apply a pre-emergence weed killer (not a weed and feed fertilizer) 
to lawns when temperatures rise to 65º for 4-5 days, to prevent warm season weeds. 
Timing is important for good control.

The Callahan Garden Club meets the first Wednesday of each month (September 
– May) at the club house, 45251 Fourth Avenue. Guest speakers at each meeting 
provide information on current trends in gardening. If you have an interest in 
gardening or horticulture, please join us. Visitors are always welcome, you will be 
inspired! 

Parent’s Night Out for Valentine’s
The First Alliance Church in Hilliard is offering a 

special treat for families in February. The church will 
be offering FREE childcare for children, ages 3-13, on 
Friday, February 11 from 5-10 p.m. at the church. The 
children will have a fun night of games, food, movies and 

much more! The event is limited to the first 30 children to reserve. The church is 
located at 37207 Mill Street, Hilliard.

Take advantage of this special treat by calling 845-3404 to make your reservations. 

Vendors Needed for Ba nd Spr ing Ba zaa r
The West Nassau Warrior Band Boosters are hosting The Don Reynolds 

Memorial Scholarship Spring Bazaar Saturday, March 5 from 10 a.m. – 2 p.m. at 
the West Nassau High School cafeteria. For more information about being a vendor, 
contact Naoma Wood at WNBBpresident@gmail.com.

Donations for the scholarship program may also be made to: WNBB, PO Box 
1308, Callahan, FL 32011. All vendor fees and donations go towards the Don 
Reynolds Memorial Scholarship Fund. This scholarship is awarded to seniors who 
have applied them self musically and academically.
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IN STOCK!

Brandies
Callahan                                                879-3456

5 GALLON & 2.5 GALLON
AVAILABLE

• Formulated to remove pollutants 
from any water supply through 
oxidation.

• Should be used in replace of 
Hydrogen Peroxide 7% solution 
to prevent the formation of colors, 
tastes, corrosion, iron and scaling 
by pollution degradation.

• The stabilizer in Neutra Sul 
provides 5 times the shelf life of 
standard 7% hydrogen peroxide.

Callahan Student Serves as Page 
in Florida House of Representatives
Hayden Bethea, daughter 

of Stan and Nancy Bethea, 
served as a page in the Florida 
House of Representatives in 
Tallahassee from January 18 
through January 21. She was 
sponsored by Representative 
Cord Byrd. “I enjoyed learning 
how a bill becomes a law,” Hayden 
said. “Our group’s mock bill made it 
out of committee and was approved on 
the House floor. Our bill was one that 
requires high school seniors to take a 
class on money management.”

While the House of Representatives 
was not in session during Hayden’s 
stay in Tallahassee, she did get to see 
the Florida Senate in session. She found 
the back-and-forth debate over issues 
quite interesting. Hayden also enjoyed 
learning about the House historic 
murals painted by Christopher M. Still. 
“I loved seeing how all the paintings 
were connected,” Hayden said.  

Hayden is an 8th grader at LaVilla 
School of the Arts in Jacksonville. She 
hopes to serve as a messenger in the 
Florida House of Representatives or the 
Florida Senate in the future.

Drury Receives 50-Year Pin
Ms. Rita Drury, of Folkston, recently 

received her 50-Year Pin from the Order 
of the Eastern Star, Callahan Chapter 154. 
She has been a member since 1963, with 56 
years of total time. Even though she moved 
around in her lifetime, she has remained a 
loyal member. 

If you are interested in joining the Order 
of the Eastern Star, Callahan Chapter 154, 
or have questions, call Maria Milton at 
904-307-4051. The group meets the fourth 
Monday of each month. 

Shown (l to r) are: Rita Drury, Annette Myers, Acting Worthy Matron; and Gene 
Jones Worthy Patron.

Callahan Masonic Lodge 
Installs Officers for 2022

Right Worshipful Jesse Tiner was 
Installing Officer during Callahan’s 
Masonic Lodge No. 32 recent 2022 
Officer Installation. As he introduced 
each man, he described his office and 
also the emblems which denote each 
office. Each new officer was then 

escorted to his new position, in the 
Lodge Room, by Installing Marshal 
Right Worshipful Al Martinez. Right 
Worshipful Tiner also presented the new 
Worshipful Master, Tom Siebers, a hat, 
another symbolic emblem of Masonic 
Leadership.

Shown (l to r) are: Jackson Hicks (Jr. Steward); JD Goodwyne (Jr. Deacon); Jesse 
Tiner (Installing Officer); Gary Burchfield (Sr. Deacon); Toby Bruton (Marshal); 
Jim Ottinger (Jr. Warden); George Spicer (Treasurer); Tom Siebers (Worshipful 
Master); Don Nichols (Chaplain); John Wayne Nelson (Sr. Warden); Tony Scallon 
(Tyler): Eddie Bides (Installing Chaplain); John Page (Secretary); Chase Taylor (Sr. 
Steward); and Al Martinez (Installing Marshal).

Fatal Accident Monday Morning
According to Florida Highway 

Patrol reports, around 4:45 a.m. 
Monday morning, a 74-year-old 
Callahan man was driving his pickup 
truck northbound on US Highway 
1 approaching the intersection of 
Landfill Road. The vehicle veered left 
and crossed over the grass median 

and entered the southbound lanes. The 
vehicle continued to travel onto the 
grass shoulder and entered the tree line 
traveling northwest. The vehicle struck 
several trees before it came to final rest. 
The driver was pronounced deceased at 
the scene. It is unknown what caused 
the driver to lose control of the vehicle. 

12545 N. MAIN STREET
JACKSONVILLE • 757-1888

HOURS: 8:30 AM - 6 PM, CLOSED SUNDAY & WEDNESDAY
We accept Food Stamps
Visa, MC, Discover & AMEX

Check us out on
FACEBOOK

HOUSTON’S 
MEATS

HOUSTON’S 
MEATS

HOUSTON’S 
MEATS

Expires 2-1-22   WJ                                                   With this Coupon

10 lb. Bag
LEG 

QUARTERS
$500

5 lb. Bag
Well Trimmed
PORK CHOPS
$795

Expires 2-1-22   WJ                                                   With this Coupon Expires 2-1-22   WJ                                      Limit 2 With this Coupon 

2-Pack Fresh
PORK BUTTS

$495 
lb.

$239 
lb.

2-3 Pack Bundle Lite
PORK SPARE 

RIBS

Cut the way you like!

HALF BUSHELS AVAILABLE!

$175 
lb.

USDA  Whole 
T-BONES

Expires 2-1-22   WJ                                                   With this Coupon 

Expires 2-1-22   WJ                                        Limit 2 With this Coupon 

VIRGINIA 

OYSTERS
$7500 

BUSHEL
$110

Expires 2-1-22   WJ                                                   With this Coupon

Expires 2-1-22   WJ                                                   With this Coupon 
Cut any way you like!

15 lb. Case 
OX TAILS

Family Pack
Fresh, Lean 

GROUND BEEF
$299 

lb.
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New Beginnings and Milestones

Casey and Ashley Hendry, 
of Yulee, are proud to announce 
the birth of their twins (daughter 
and son) Magnolia Hazel & 
Guy Casey Hendry. The twins 
were born September 8, 2021 at 
Baptist Hospital Jacksonville. 
Magnolia was born at 1:17 p.m. 
and Guy was born at 1:18 p.m. 
Magnolia weighed 6 pounds 
9 ounces and measured 19.5 
inches; and Guy weighed 6 
pounds 1 ounce and measured 
19.5 inches.

Paternal grandparents are Mark and Terri Purvis of Callahan; and Ann Smith of 
Ocala.

Maternal grandparents are Henry and Debra Malone of Yulee.
Magnolia and Guy were welcomed home by their proud big sister Atleigh! 

Michael and Christina Tuell, of 
Bryceville, will celebrate their 20th wedding 
anniversary March 2, 2022. 

Happy 20th Wedding Anniversary to my 
husband Michael Tuell! 

I love you to the moon and back and 
cannot wait to see what the next 20 years 
hold for us! I look forward to traveling and 
camping with you for many, many more 
years!

Love, 
Christina

Zachary Dylan McCue and Haley 
Denae Love were united in marriage at 
3 p.m. Saturday, November 13, 2021 
in Hilliard.

The bride is the daughter of Joey 
and Kristen Love of Callahan. She 
is a licensed cosmetologist and is 
employed with The Beauty Loft Salon 
in Callahan.

The groom is the son of Mike and 
Mandy McCue of Callahan. He is a 
Firefighter Paramedic and is employed 
with Jacksonville Fire and Rescue 
Department.

Serving as Matrons of Honor were 
Kaitlyn Kight and Skyler Bedell; Maid 
of Honor was Courtney Hengerer; and 
bridesmaids were Madison Green, 
Carley Hawkins and Camryn Murray. 

Serving as his son’s Best Man, was 
Mike McCue; and groomsmen were: 

Bailey Moore, Lake Bedell, Isaac McCue, Tyson Love, Remington Rhoden and 
Trenton Thompson. 

Following a honeymoon in Tennessee, the couple is residing in Jacksonville! 

Magnolia Hazel Hendry
& Guy Casey Hendry

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Tuell 
to Celebrate 20th Anniversary

Mr. and Mrs. Zachary McCue

NO CREDIT NEEDED!
Approval in a SNAP!

TIRES  •  RIMS • OIL CHANGES • WIPERS

BRAKES • SHOCKS • FRONT END REPAIR 

CUSTOMIZATION & MORE!

904-628-0429
541735 US Hwy. 1 • Callahan

1 Mile South of Callahan
Monday - Friday 8 a.m. - 5 p.m.  Closed Saturday & Sunday

No Appointment Needed! CALLAHAN 
450082 SR 200                 

YULEE 
463363 SR 200

AMELIA ISLAND 
1020 S. 14th St.

Nassau County’s ONLY 
24 HR LAUNDROMATS
INTRODUCE THE ALL NEW

Now you can drop-off 
and pick-up your 

WASH & FOLD 
OR DRY CLEANING 

on your schedule... 24/7
Our doors are always open

904-277-2311 
www.24hourlaundryzone.com

Eric’s All American 
Construction, Inc.

Locally Owned & Operated
Licensed and Insured

Drywall  Painting  Siding  Home Repairs 
Decks  Porches  Carpentry  Sheds

Flooring  Remodels  Home Improvements

904-486-0503
www.ericsallamericanconstructioninc.com

FREE Estimates!

The West Nassau Historical Society is pleased to announce 
the offering of two art classes for senior citizens, age 55 
and over, to be held this March. Each class will be held 
at the historic Callahan Train Depot Annex, 45383 Dixie 
Avenue. Art supplies will be provided by the Historical 

Society. A signed entry form and nominal fee are required 
for each participant to attend the classes. 

The classes being offered are:
Tuesday, March 1 • 12 - 2 p.m. • Fence on Sand Dune/Acrylic Painting    

Thursday, March 3 • 12 - 2 p.m. • Flowers/Acrylic Painting      

Class fees are $15 for one class or $25 for both classes. Class sizes are limited so 
pre-registration is required. A registration form is available on the Historical Society 
website at: www.wnhsfl.org or by calling 879-3406. Mail the completed form with 
payment to the West Nassau Historical Society on the address on the form. A $2 
handling fee will be added to debit and credit card payments. The finished artwork 
will be exhibited during the Wearing of the Green Ice Cream Social on Friday, 
March 4, from 6:30 - 8 p.m. at the Callahan Train Depot. 

Senior Citizen Art Classes 
to be Held in Callahan
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$60 PER CHILD
Multi-child discounts available

Call 845-2733 
37516 Oxford Street • Hilliard

You do not 
need to be a 
member to 
register! 

NOW REGISTERING 
FOR

SPRING 
SOCCER

THROUGH 
FEBRUARY 18TH

BOYS & GIRLS
AGES 5-15

COMMERCIAL • RESIDENTIAL • INDUSTRIAL
904-314-2544

chendry@hendryelectrical.netEC13008465
Casey Hendry

President

DINSMORE FLORIST, INC.
904-768-7444

Your All Occasion Florist
Yes, we Deliver!

10452 New Kings Rd.
Jacksonville

www.dinsmoreflorist.com

NCSD Announces 
2022 Spelling Bee Winners

The Nassau County School District 
Spelling Bee was held January 19, 
2022. Students competed at each 
of their schools and a winner and 
first runner-up were chosen. The 
winners from each school competed 
in the county spelling bee. Students 
that competed were: Bryceville 
Elementary, Maleah Kinard; Callahan 
Intermediate, Sky McIntyre; Callahan 
Middle, Charles Ryan; Hilliard 
Elementary, Kaleb Hilliard; Hilliard 
Middle, Erin McCannell; Emma Love 
Hardee, India McClellan; Fernandina 
Middle, Jack DeMille; Wildlight 
Elementary, Danae Moncrieffe; Yulee Elementary, Katelyn Waters; Yulee Middle, 
Lester Crawford; and St. Michael Academy, Ian Wilking.

The Spelling Bee lasted 
seven exciting rounds with 
the winner being Kaleb 
Hilliard, 5th grade, from 
Hilliard Elementary School. 
The runner-up was Charles 
“Charlie” Ryan, 8th grade, 
from Callahan Middle 
School. 

Congratulations!  

Callahan Masonic Lodge 
Gives to Families at Christmas

Once again, our community has 
come together to make Christmas 
possible for others. This past Christmas, 
the Callahan Masonic 
Lodge had an Angel tree 
that had 57 names of 
children (Angels) that 
otherwise would not 
have had Christmas. The 
Callahan Masonic Lodge 
provided Christmas to 
25 families. They also 
provided 26 food baskets 
with family’s choice of 
a turkey or ham and all 
the fixings to go with it 
including dessert.

This year the needs 
of the families were 
different than ever 
before. Some of the children’s wish lists 
included things such as food, clothing 
and shoes. This is so different than what 
we have ever experienced in the past. 
Fortunately, we were able to provide 

much of the needs for the families. We 
also gave them resources for future 
use. However, this would not have 

been possible without the 
community. 

We would like to 
thank all the Masons who 
provided gifts and food 
for the families. We would 
like to also thank Pristine 
Properties and Badcock 
& More Furniture for 
their generous donations; 
and an anonymous donor 
for their donation. 

A big “Thank You” to 
all those who helped to 
make this event possible. 
We could not have done it 
without you. 

A note from the Masons: We 
appreciate Wanda Nichols for all the 
work, time and thought she put into 
making this event one of the best we 
have ever had. 

Name NCSO’s New Bloodhound
A new Bloodhound puppy will soon 

be on watch in Nassau County. The 
9-week-old canine cop was donated 
to the K-9 unit at the Nassau County 
Sheriff’s Office Jail and Detention 
Center from Santa Rosa County 
Sheriff's Office.

The pup will be trained to search for 
missing and endangered children and 
adults. But, since this little guy does not 
have a name yet, the sheriff's office is 
holding a "Name our Puppy Contest." 
Name submissions will be accepted 
on the Nassau County Sheriff's Office 
Facebook Page. The deadline for name 
submissions is Tuesday, February 1, 
2022, at midnight. If the name you 
suggest has a significant meaning or 
reason, please explain in your post.

Sheriff Leeper and his K-9 Team 
will review the names and select a 
winning submission. We will announce 
the winner of the "Name Our Puppy 

Contest" and invite the winner to join 
their swearing-in ceremony, where they 
will name and officially pin the star on 
the sheriff's office newest K-9 member.



Classified Deadline is 
Tuesdays at noon.
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FOR SALE
WELLCRAFT 24’8” fiberglass boat (needs work) 
with trailer, $600. Call 904-521-8921. 12722

CANTEBURY OF HILLIARD is an Equal Housing 
Opportunity with Rental Assistance for Elderly (62 
or older), Disabled or Handicapped (regardless of 
age), with or without children. For application to be 
added to our waiting list, come by the office at 37119 
Cantebury Drive, or call (904) 845-4496 TDD 1-800-
374-4463. This institution is an Equal Opportunity 
Provider and Employer. 12722

FOR RENT

It is illegal to discriminate against any person because of race, color, religion, sex, handicap, familial status or national origin in the sale, rental, financing, appraisal of housing or in the provision of real estate brokerage services. If you 
believe you have been discriminated against or would like further information about your rights or obligations under the Fair Housing Act call Jacksonville Area Legal Aid at 904-356-8371.

SERVICES
GENERAL TRACTOR SERVICES: Right of Way 
maintenance, mowing, light duty land clearing. Call 
904-699-9312. tfn 

GLISSON LAWN CARE & MORE, LLC. FREE 
estimates! Licensed & Insured. Mowing, edging, 
blowing, weed eating, landscaping & stump grinding. 
Owner Dustin Glisson, 904-452-3086. tfn

PRESSURE WASHING! Homes, driveways, RVs, 
mobile homes, decks, etc. Call 904-699-9312. tfn 

HEATING & AIR CONDITIONING. Repairs, FREE 
Estimates on New Installations. Licensed & Insured. 
Owner Timothy Reeves, Reeves Climate Control 
(904) 238-8492. tfn 

THE MOWER & SAW SHOP! Lawn equipment 
repairs both 2 and 4 cycle. Monday-Friday, 8:30 a.m. 
- 5 p.m. Call (904) 472-0600. tfn 

NASSAU CONCRETE PAVERS: Driveways, 
walkways, patios & slabs. Remove/Install. FREE 
Estimates! 20 years experience. Licensed & Insured. 
Call 904-651-5593. tfn 

C & C LAND PROS offers extreme bush hogging 
along with installing culverts and driveways. Licensed 
and Insured. Call (904) 518-0349. tfn 

FOURAKER MECHANICAL HEATING & AC. 
Installation and service of all brands! Locally owned 
& operated. FREE estimates! Call 945-5404. tfn       

AFFORDABLE TREE SERVICE, trimming/removal, 
licensed and insured, difficult removal specialist. 
FREE estimates. Call 904-349-0869. tfn 

AIR POWER HEATING & AIR: Installation and 
Service. Serving Nassau County. Mention this ad to 
receive 10% OFF. Call (904) 314-8892. CAC1815504

PAINTING! A New Look At An Old Price. Interior/
Exterior  Custom, Professional Painting and more. 
Fully Insured. Call 904-333-3262, www.mnlop.com. 

LOCAL PALMS 904-735-4262 or 904-434-5769 
Property And Land Management Specialists. Lawn 
care, home improvement, tractor work and more! tfn

PRESSURE WASHING & TRASH REMOVAL. Call 
or text 904-588-6360. 22422

CLASSIFIEDS
Classified Deadline is Tuesdays at Noon
879-4180  •  news@westsidejournal.net

EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES now available at 
LIFE CARE CENTER OF HILLIARD- Now Hiring FL 
Licensed CNAs-Great starting pay rate! We offer a 
team-oriented environment along with a great benefit 
package. Please apply in person at 3756 West 3rd 
Street, Hilliard, (904)845-3988 or fax resume to (904) 
845-4456. tfn 

Life Care Center of Hilliard now hiring RNs and 
LPNs, must have FL License. Please apply in person 
to: 3756 West 3rd Street, Hilliard or fax resume to 
904-845-9487, or email to: Loren_Reddish@lcca.
com<mailto:Loren_Reddish@lcca.com. tfn 

FULLTIME ELECTRICAL FOREMAN & HELPER 
needed, starting pay depending on experience. 
Email resumes to: chendry@hendryelectrical.net or 
call 904-314-2544 for information. tfn

DIETARY AIDE, part time evenings. Prior food service 
experience preferred. Please apply online at www.
lifecarecareers.com. LCCHilliard/904-845-3988. tfn 

EXPANDING OUR MANAGEMENT TEAM. NOW 
HIRING! Apply in person to: The Sheik, 542104 US 
Highway 1, Callahan. tfn

LOOKING FOR DIRECT CARE STAFF for 
individuals who are developmentally challenged. 
Must have HS Diploma or GED and pass background 
screening. Yulee/Fernandina area, call or text 904-
507-9976 for more information. tfn

WANTED LANDSCAPE LABORERS, no experience 
or license needed. Call Danny at 904-251-4963. tfn

HELP WANTED! Year round Lawn care and general 
do-it-all person, driver’s license required. Franklin 
Properties, 551856 US Highway 1 Suite 111, Hilliard, 
845-7576. tfn

EMPLOYMENT

WE BUY JUNK CARS! Call Laid Back Scrap 
Removal at 507-9580 or 879-1595. 

JOHNSON'S! WE BUY JUNK CARS, tractors, 
equipment and pick up scrap metal. Call 904-628-
0622 or 904-580-1404. tfn

WANTED TO BUY

MOBILE HOME bathroom remodeling or repairs 
including vinyl soffit and siding. All types of mobile 
home and deck repairs. Call 879-9631. tfn

HANDYMAN
E-Z REPAIRS! Home repairs: Full remodels, decks, 
plumbing, roofing, flooring, siding, interior/exterior 
painting, etc. 25 years experience. FREE estimates! 
Call  Tom at (904) 586-5078. 12722

SITTERS/CAREGIVERS: Overnight sitters are 
needed in Fernandina Beach, assisting our clients 
in their homes. Must be available to work 12 hour 
shifts, to include occasional weekends. Also 
available are daytime and evening assignments, 
for CNA’s and HHA’s. Please apply online at: www.
bestfriendshomecare.com. 12722

SANDHILL RECYCLING now hiring CDL DRIVERS 
and HEAVY EQUIPMENT OPERATORS, apply in 
person to: 153326 CR 108, Yulee. Call 904-225-2801 
for information. 12722

EMPLOYMENT CONT.

UPHOLSTERY: ROWLAND’S, for a free estimate 
email a picture to: dexter@rowlandsupholstery.com. 
Remember upholstery fabric is 3 times more durable 
than new furniture fabrics. Call 904-879-5130 or 904-
398-1653. tfn 

PROFESSIONAL HOUSE CLEANING SERVICE. 
It's time for Spring Cleaning! FREE Estimates! 
Licensed/insured. References available, 10 years 
experience. Call Sandra at 904-583-0630. tfn

SERVICES CONT.

PIANO, GUITAR, UKULELE AND DRUM 
LESSONS! All ages, 4 years to adult. 
Experienced teacher. www.joelpacepiano.com, 
joelpace@juno.com, 904-766-9544. $75 per 
month. tfn

WE’RE HIRING! TIM-PREP 
TRUCK & SHOP MECHANIC 
NEEDED! Benefits available: 
Group medical, 401K, Paid 
Vacation. Drug Free Workplace. Apply within at 
18850 Macclenny Road, Jacksonville, 32234 or 
online at: www.Timprep.com. 12722

ROLPH’S AUCTION DEPOT will have an 
Outstanding Auction Saturday, January 29 at 5 
p.m.; Preview at 3 p.m. at the multi-purpose building 
at the Callahan Fairgrounds off of US 1 north of 
Callahan. View pictures at: https://www.auctionzip.
com/Listings/3641667.html. The auction will include 
many pieces of art, listed artist, some appraise 
for $30,000 also a sporting goods collection with 
many signed baseballs, signed photographs and 
pictures, collection of Coca-Cola items. This is part 
2 of a Ponte Vedra estate that we just completed. 
Some of the names are Salvador Dali, Joan Miro, 
Peter Max, Clive Kay, Pinot, Gary Benfield, Marcel 
Mouly, Alexander Calder, Linda Le Kinff, Mary Ann 
lis, Pauker, Alex Perez, Mitra, Robert McKimson, 
Jr. and Barry Howe, several pieces of original 
heart art, Disney art, Swarovski Crystal figurines, 
beer steins, umbrellas, hundreds of sporting good 
items baseballs, golf balls, diecast airplanes, toys, 
some of the autographed items are Joe DiMaggio, 
Jack Nicholas, Pete Rose, Mickey Mantle, Chichi 
Rodriguez, Whitey Ford, Reggie Jackson, Ralph 
Blanca, Bobby Thompson, Sandy Koufax, Joe 
DiMaggio, Don Larson, Ben Hogan and Willie Mays, 
signed golf balls, signed baseballs, signed footballs, 
signed caps, signed photographs, signed pictures, 
lots of sports books, and more. Most of the artwork 
has coas, as do many of the sporting goods. Call 
904-993-8679, check AuctionZip 9643 for pictures, 
buyer to pay 13% buyers premium, 10% or cash 
and sales tax unless you have a sales tax certificate. 
Please bring a copy of your 2022 sales tax certificate.

AUCTION

HOWARD & SON
APPLIANCES & MORE

Washers • Dryers • Stoves
30 Day Warranty on All Appliances!

Name Brand Overtsock Items 
Baby Items • Home Décor

Small Household Appliances
We buy broken appliances! Will pick up!

904-554-4238
542464 US Hwy. 1 • Callahan

Across from BP

A New Look At An Old Price
Interior/Exterior Custom Painting

Matthew D. Fisher, Owner

904-333-3262
www.mnlop.com

Professional Painting with a Personal Touch

Don’s Small Engines
Small Engine Tune-Up & Repair
Lawn Mowers
Weed Eaters
& More
904-859-3991
donssmallengines5@gmail.com            Veteran Owned

ESTATE SALE, SATURDAY, 43111 Pinewood 
Court, off Ratliff Rd., 8 a.m. – 3 p.m. Rain Cancels! 
Antique China, Antique Crystal, Princess House, 
Vera Bradley, Thirty-One items, kitchenware, couch, 
gun storage cabinet, small parts cabinets & tools. 

YARD SALES

904-525-2801
SERVICING ALL TYPES OF MOWERS, EDGERS, 

TRIMMERS, BLOWERS AND GENERATORS
Pick-Up & Delivery Available

Ammons'
HOUSE PLANS

Specializing in Home Design 
Garages • Additions

FREE Consultations!
904-707-9890

PRESTON REEVES
HEATING & AIR CONDITIONINGHEATING & AIR CONDITIONING

Our Satisfied 

Customers are 

our Most Prized 

Possessions!

 Sales • Service • Repair
 Installation • Heat Pumps

 Electric • Furnace

845-3338
CELL - 591-5173

HILLIARD

845-3338
CELL - 591-5173

Prompt & Dependable Service on 
All Residential & Commercial Makes & Models

FREE ESTIMATES!

All Major Credit Cards Accepted    	 LIC-CMC056774

Dirt Work
Excavator Work
Extreme Bush Hogging & Mulching

904-518-0349

C&C LAND PROS
WWW.CANDCLANDPROS.COM

Licensed & Insured

SUPERIOR 
STUMP GRINDING

EXCAVATOR SERVICES

904-699-8957

• Skid Steer/Dirt Work
• Excavation/Drainage
• Driveway/Culverts
• Property Line Clearing
• Pond Embankment Cleaning

• Tree Removal/Trim/Chipper
• Bush Hogging
• Demolition
• Dump Trailer Service
• Reclaim Overgrown Property

Licensed & Insured Locally Owned & Operated

Shingles • Metal • Fiberglass
Flat Roofs • Custom Roofs • Metal Decks

904-813-5579
904-845-2872

Licensed & Insured 

Ricky Blalock
Owner

Lic #CCC1327312

WATERTITE 
    ROOFING
          of North Florida, Inc.
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Friday, January 17
	 Clayton Tyler Crews, 23, Hilliard: Failure to Appear
	 Donald Edward Roberts, 26, 474694 Middle Road, Hilliard: Battery on Person Older 
than 65 years old
Tuesday, January 18
	 William Edward Turner, 55, 16613 Oak Hill Road, Hilliard: Grand Theft
	 Tiffany Leigh Jackson, 29, 36221 Acorn Place, Hilliard: Uttering Forged Instrument 
(x3)
Friday, January 21
	 Jarvon Lavdo Whigham, 24, Hilliard: Out of County Felony Warrant
Saturday, January 22
	 Joshua Eugene Parker, 44, Hilliard: Use 2 Way Communication Device; Sale of 
Controlled Substance within 1000 ft. of Church
Sunday, January 23
	 Marty Harold Johnson, 52, Hilliard: Violation of Probation Community Control

Police Reports
Names, Addresses and all information appearing in the Police Reports are taken from the Sheriff’s 

Department files and do not necessarily indicate guilt, only that arrests were made or charges were filed.

   www.mywestsidejournal.com

904.613.1898

The SmartChoice© 
Eradicator

It has proven itself to be 
VERY EFFECTIVE in REMOVING 
SULFUR and IRON from your water.

Call Steve McDonald

We can bring the 
Water Wagon 

to your home to 
get you the 

Quality Water your 
family deserves!

Nothing else is made like 
or works like the

It even removes iron!

Got Stinky Water?

The Water Boys

Give us a 
call today to 
find out what 
the Eradicator 
can do for you.

Check out our website at
www.waterboysmacclennyfl.com

Your LOCAL Plumber for Over 30 Years
BERT

NORMAN'S
PLUMBING, INC.

24 HOUR 
Plumbing 
Service

RESIDENTIAL & COMMERCIAL

STRAIGHT FORWARD PRICING

904-225-5888
www.NormansPlumbing.com

$15 OFF
ANY SERVICE

With this Coupon

Call Today to 
Speak to a 
Company 

Representative, 
Not an Answering Service

CFC1427061 • CUC1224633

BERT NORMAN'S PLUMBING

Pamela J. Soulé
Attorney At Law

Providing legal services including:
	 •  IRS Taxpayer Representation
	 •  Tax Planning & Preparation
	 •  Estate Planning
	 •  Probate
	 •  General Practice

(904) 628-0635 Call to schedule your appointment!

Since 1996

Jacksonville
4812 San Juan Ave.

Callahan
542412 US Hwy. 1, Suite D

Email: Pam@CountryTaxPrep.com

Residential • Commercial • Auto Glass • Shower Enclosures

259-6070

9
0
4

Get a windshield 
replacement through 

your insurance or 
spend $200 or more 
and receive 2 FREE 
Steak Dinners at 

Cross Creek!

33 East Macclenny Ave. • Macclenny
Mack R. Peebles III - Owner

FSCJ Receives Grant to Develop 
Educational Opportunity Center 

Florida State College at Jacksonville (FSCJ) received 
a five-year, $1,160,250 grant from the U.S. Department of 
Education to establish a TRiO Educational Opportunity 
Center (EOC) to support adults from Duval and Nassau 
counties, specifically those who belong to traditionally 
underrepresented populations, have limited English 
proficiency or are living with disabilities. Focus will also 
be given to homeless children/youths, students who are 
in foster care/aging out of the foster care system, other 
disconnected students, and veterans, military spouses and 
their dependents. 

The EOC will identify and serve 850 eligible participants yearly, eliminating the 
barriers to postsecondary education. A team of dedicated EOC Enrollment Coaches 
will also assist and connect participants to the following: 

• Guidance on secondary school reentry or entry to a GED/Alternative Program 
• Individualized career and academic counseling 
• Tutoring services 
• Career workshops/counseling 
• Veteran workshops on benefits, military spouse education, etc. 
• Education and counseling designed to improve financial and economic literacy 
• Mentoring services 
• Support with college admission and financial aid applications 
• Preparations for college entrance exams 
“We know that education can provide economic mobility and positive social 

outcomes that have the ability to change the trajectory of one’s future,” said College 
President John Avendano, Ph.D. “Through comprehensive service offerings, the 
EOC will work to turn around the lives of individuals who have found themselves 
in hopeless situations due to generational and situational poverty and limited access 
to critical services.” 

EOC services will be provided by trained staff at each of FSCJ’s five campuses 
located throughout Duval and Nassau counties and at field/satellite offices 
provided by partnering agencies. During the initial intake process, the EOC 
will assess postsecondary barriers and needs and will work to remove them by 
connecting participants with financial resources and other wraparound support 
services. Enrollment Coaches will maintain contact with participants throughout 
their journey, with the goal of leading them to further their education to earn a 
postsecondary degree. To learn more, visit: www.fscj.edu/eoctrio. 

Scholarship Applications Now Open
Thanks to generous donors, The 

Community Foundation for Northeast 
Florida offers several scholarships each 
year that benefit students in Northeast 
Florida who are seeking post-secondary 
degrees. Each scholarship has specific 
eligibilities, with the amount of the 

scholarships ranging between $4,000 
and $18,000. 

Visit: bit.ly/2022ScholarshipsTCF 
to learn more and apply. All scholarship 
applications are due by the close of 
business on March 15, 2022.

ONE OF YOUR NEIGHBORS JUST 
LOWERED THEIR UTILITY BILL.

SAVE BIG on a new 
HVAC System!

904-713-9600

www.tropicaire.net
“Perfect Temperature Any Season”

#CAC057369

ASK US HOW!
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Whiddon Family Thank You
We would like to thank everyone for the love and compassion that has been shown to 
our family during the passing of our mother, Shirley Whiddon. She was a resident at Life 
Care Center of Hilliard and I would like to thank every staff member for giving our mother 
the best of care, love and compassion. Also, thank you, to Terry and Melissa at Nassau 
Funeral Home for the compassion you each gave to the family. I know it was God working 
through the both of you. Thank you to Cherree Griffin owner of CGS Hair Salon for doing 
an amazing job on mom’s hair. Blessings. 

OBITUARIES
Dorothy Shelfer Atwater

Dorothy “D.A.” Shelfer 
Atwater, 88, of Kings Ferry, 
passed peacefully into Glory on 
December 22, 2021, in Kings 
Ferry, with her daughter by 

her side. Dorothy was born September 26, 
1933 in Chattahoochee, to Francis Marshall 
"Frank" Shelfer, Jr. and Jewel Watford 
Shelfer. She grew up in Chattahoochee and 
was still in high school when she met her 
true love, Philip Keith “P.K.” Atwater. He 
enlisted in the U.S. Army and served in the 
Korean War.

Upon her graduation and his return 
from Korea, they were married on 
Christmas Eve, 1951. The couple moved 
to Jacksonville where they raised their two 
children. Dorothy worked over 35 years in 
data processing for Pantry Pride. After that 
company dissolved, she began a second 
career with Pepsi, retiring after 10 years 
as Parts Department Manager, whereupon 
the couple moved back "home" to Gadsden 
County, Florida. After her husband passed 
away in 2015, Dorothy moved east again to 
live with her daughter in Kings Ferry. She 
had only two requests; that her companion 
of 26 years, African Grey parrot Bubba also 
come, and that she could have her satellite 
and big screen TV so she could have her 
NASCAR races live! She was an avid fan 
for many years, and even after she went 
blind never missed a single race!

Dorothy was preceded in death by her 
parents; her husband; son Donald Keith 
Atwater; and sister Betty (Willie) Martin. 
She now joins them in her Heavenly home 
with her Lord.

She leaves behind to cherish her 
memory, her daughter Kathi Atwater Turner 
of Kings Ferry; her granddaughter Jami 
Keene (Damon) Rowland; great-grandsons 
Michael Daymian Hale and Brycen Taylor 
Rowland, all of Yulee.

A memorial service and interment of 
ashes is planned on Saturday, January 29 
at 2 p.m. EST at Mount Pleasant Cemetery, 
6412 Blue Star Memorial Highway (U.S. 
Hwy 90), Chattahoochee, FL, with Pastor 
Evelyn Maxwell officiating.

Susan J. Gilley
Susan J. Gilley, 53, 

of Hilliard, passed away 
Monday, January 17, 2022, 
in Jacksonville, following a 
lengthy illness. She was born 

December 23, 1968 in Jacksonville. She 
was a member of Buford Grove Baptist 
Church.

She is survived by her husband 
of 34 years Rick W. Gilley; daughter 
Ashleigh (Justin) Fouts; her father Peter 
Jarvis; her mother Barbara Joyce Colley; 
grandchildren Hartley Ray, Jace Gullion, 
Cody Fouts, Elana Gullion, Rileigh Fouts, 
Harper Gullion and Raiden Fouts; siblings 
Cherie Caswell and Mark Jarvis.

The family received friends prior to 
the funeral service held Thursday, January 
20 at Buford Grove Baptist Church with 
Pastor Curtis Harrington officiating. Burial 
followed in Buford Grove Cemetery.

Condolences may be expressed at www.
shepardfh.com.  

Arrangements by Shepard-Roberson 
Funeral Home, Folkston. 

Ursula Maria Letchworth
Ursula Maria Letchworth, 

77, of Jacksonville, passed 
away Friday, January 7, 2022.  
She was born July 28, 1944 in 
Nuremberg, Germany. She was 

preceded in death by her mother Annalise 
Wollenschlager; and a brother Heini 
Wallenschlager.

She is survived by her children Ronnie 
Snipes, Glenda Snipes and Dagmar Conner; 
two brothers George Wollenschlager and 
Peter Wollenschlager; 11 grandchildren; 
and 14 great-grandchildren.

Memorialization will be by cremation
Condolences may be expressed at www.

shepardfh.com.  
Arrangements by Shepard-Roberson 

Funeral Home, Folkston.

Jack Ronald Patrick
Jack Ronald Patrick, 92, passed 

away January 19, 2022 at the 
Douglas Center for Caring in Jacksonville. 
He was a beloved husband, father, 
grandfather and great-grandfather. He was 
born on August 3, 1929 in Oceana, Wyoming 
County, West Virginia to Theodore Gilbert 
and Clara Ruth (Cook) Patrick.

Jack was the oldest of five children and 
was often left with the task of taking care of 
his younger siblings. Immediately after high 
school he joined the U.S. Navy and served 
as a crewman under Captain B.B. Nichol on 
the USS Wright, a light aircraft carrier. This 
service also gave him the opportunity to 
visit many ports of call including Lebanon, 
Italy, Cuba, Gibraltar, and France.

After leaving the Navy in 1951, he 
was the first in his family to graduate 
college. He attended the University of 
Tennessee earning a degree in business. 
He then began a career in management and 
consulting positions for several companies, 
finally landing in the field of building and 

Marilyn June Jones
Marilyn June Jones, 91, 

of Callahan, was welcomed 
to this earth on June 21, 1930 
and went to heaven to be with 
the Lord on January 19, 2022. 

Marilyn was born and raised in Burlington, 
Wisconsin. 

Marilyn met the love of her life Elliott 
Jones, Jr. while he was working as a 
salesman. One day Elliott told Marilyn he 
was moving back to Florida and she said, 
“When you do, I’m going with you.” They 
married and moved to Florida in 1950. 
Together, they had three loving children, 
Debbi, Scott and Danny. Marilyn loved her 
family and was always encouraging and 
supportive throughout their whole lives. 

Besides being an amazing wife and 
mother, Marilyn enjoyed careers as a 
secretary for The Justice of The Peace and 
a seamstress. She adored traveling and 
loved visiting Lily Lake where the family 
would have annual 4th of July celebrations. 
Marilyn and Elliott built a retirement home 
for themselves in Callahan and lived there 
for the last 43 years. She will be dearly 
missed. Marilyn was preceded in death by 
her parents Edwin and Fern Smith; son-in-
law John Alden.

Marilyn leaves behind her loving 
husband of 70 years, Elliott Jones, Jr.; 
daughter Deborah “Debbi” Alden; sons 
Scott (Donna) Jones and Danny (Debbie) 
Jones; grandchildren Jaysir Alden, Tamara 
Jones, Lindsey (Chad) Jones and Jenna 
(Tyler) Davis; step-grandson John Alden; 
two great-grandchildren; numerous nieces 
and nephews.

The family would like to express their 
appreciation to Belinda and Jessica from 
Community Hospice and the Council on 
Aging for their love and dedication for 
Marilyn.

The family received friends prior to 

Molly Jane Honorat
Molly Jane Honorat, 57, of 

Hilliard, passed away suddenly 
January 15, 2022. She was born 
May 16, 1964 in Jacksonville 
to the late James Henry Pollard 

and Patsy Mae Rice. 
Molly is survived by her children 

Michael (Margie) Hester of Hilliard and 
Lena Michelle Phillips of Sandersville, 
Georgia; six grandchildren; one great-
grandchild; siblings Patsy (Robert) Deppe, 
Betty (Robert) Phillips and Tommy (Lisa) 
Pollard; three nieces; five nephews; four 
great-nieces; three great-nephews; life-
long best friend Debbie (Ricky) Davis of 
Hilliard.

A celebration of Molly’s life will be held 

Callahan Funeral Home, Inc.
Serving Families Since 1970

		  • Burials
		  • Cremations
		  • Shipping

Locally Owned & Operated
Ellis L. McAninch, Jr. L.F.D.

904-879-2336
617365 Brandies Ave. • Callahan

KEEP 'EM COVERED NASSAU

WINDOW TINTING

Factory Trained & Certified Authorized Installer/Dealer

904-434-4001                             904TINT.com
Devin Hardwick, Owner

105 US Hwy. 90 West • Baldwin • 904-266-0072
Please visit our webside for valuable resources and information: www.warrenfuneralservices.com

Family Owned ~ Family Focused

Have you ever considered pre-planning 
your own final arrangements?

Doing so provides peace of mind not only for 
you, but your loved ones as well.  It ensures that you 
get to make your own choices regarding the type 
and cost of service you desire, freeing your family 
from “hoping” they are doing what you would have 
wanted. Arrangements can be paid for in advance, 
thereby locking the cost at current prices and saving 
your family additional stress at what is already a 
difficult emotional time.

 Several plans and payment options are available to fit every need. If you would like to 
discuss arrangements or have any questions, we encourage you to contact us.

Dana Forbes, Preneed Agent/Office Manager

See photos at
www.millscreekservices.com

904-414-5129• Land Clearing
• Site Work
• Final Grade
• Gravel Driveways
• Concrete Driveways Insured

privately. In lieu of flowers, please make 
donations directly to the funeral home. 

Arrangements by Nassau Funeral Home, 
Callahan, 904-879-1770. 

Visit www.nassaufh.com to sign the 
family’s guest book.

the celebration of Marilyn’s life Monday, 
January 24 at Callahan First Baptist 
Church with Pastor Lynn Hyatt officiating. 
Interment followed at Jones Cemetery.  

Arrangements by Nassau Funeral Home, 
Callahan, 904-879-1770. 

Visit www.nassaufh.com to sign the 
family’s guest book. 

In Loving Memory of
Gerald Padgett, Sr.
September 23, 1949 – January 31, 2021

It’s been one year since you left us however your 
memory is still vivid in our minds every day. 

We love and miss you so much.
Love, 

Melody, Kayla and Gerald
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Cribb Family Thank You
I’m sorry is just two little words, but to mine and Joanna’s family it was a million “I’m sorry” from 
everyone that reached out to us during the loss our loved one, Joanna Nelson Cribb. Joanna’s 
classmates and friends were all there, with many more, to say goodbye. Bro. Lynn, your words 
were just what we needed to hear and the music was so good. Our heartfelt thanks to all and the 
“surprise” dinner was just perfect!

Thank you and God bless you all,  
Pat Nelson, Derek Cribb family, Justin Cribb & family 

OBITUARIES

Nancy Elizabeth Windhaus
Nancy Elizabeth Harnois 

Windhaus, 77, was called to 
heaven on January 20, 2022. 
She was born on March 7, 1944 
in Jacksonville, to Richard 

and Doris Harnois. Nancy graduated from 
Robert E. Lee High School in 1962. She 
was a lifelong resident of NE Florida and 
has lived in Yulee, for the past 34 years. 
Nancy had a successful career in banking. 
Some of Nancy’s favorite things to do were 
fishing on the river, camping cross country 
with Ronnie in one of their many RVs and 
visiting historical sites. She never met a 
stranger and her larger-than-life persona 
will be missed deeply by so many friends 
and family. You can never forget someone 
like Nancy. She was preceded in death by 
her parents; and brother Steve Harnois.

Nancy is survived by her adoring 
husband of 34 years, Ronald Windhaus; 
children Melisa Carroll, Michael Carroll, 
Shane Windhaus and Kristal Windhaus-
Knight; grandchildren Michael Bolt, Avery 
Bolt, Greg Knight, Ashley Knight and 
Krista Knight; five great-grandchildren; 
sisters June Kelley, Susan Langley and 
Donna Messer. 

A celebration of Nancy's life was held 
Tuesday, January 25 at Nassau Funeral 
Home. 

Arrangements by Nassau Funeral Home, 
Callahan, 904-879-1770. 

Jeannette Fay Robinson
Jeannette Fay Robinson, 

89, of Callahan, went home to 
be with the Lord on January 
20. She was born November 
9, 1932 in Wilmington, North 

Carolina to John Robert Teachey and Ollie 
Mae Fulcher Teachey. Jeannette and the 
love of her life, James Ray Robinson were 
married for 67 wonderful years. Together 
they had two beautiful daughters, Debra 
Robinson Gillespie and Cynthia Robinson 
Fridley. Jeannette was a charter member of 
Westside Baptist Church in Jacksonville. 
She loved the Lord and was a faithful 
servant. Jeannette was a bible study group 
leader and a Sunday school teacher. She was 
a devoted wife, mother, sister, grandmother 
and friend. Jeannette will be dearly missed. 

Unka Dave’s Tractor Work
904-583-4616

 Land Clearing 
 Tree Removal 
 Excavation Work 

David Lewis, OwnerLike me on Facebook!

 Forestry Mulching 
 Stump Grinding
 Debris Removal

Like us on Facebook! www.aabottledgas.com

757-1924
12601 N. MAIN ST. • JACKSONVILLE 

879-2400
450044 SR 200 • CALLAHAN

Open Monday - Friday 8 a.m. - 5 p.m., Saturday 9 a.m. - 1 p.m.

Get
Grillin'
Ready!

25% OFF
ALL-IN-ONE

PRIMO GRILLS

$3 OFF
20# & Up
Cylinder
REFILL

Expires 1/31/22

JR., LARGE AND XL 
CURRENTLY 
IN STOCK!

SALE PRICED AT:
    JR. - $1,12425

 +tax

    LARGE - $1,34925
 +tax

    XL - $1,57425
 +tax

ALL-IN-ONE GRILLS INCLUDE: HEAVY DUTY STAND, 
SIDE SHELVES, HEAT DEFLECTORS, FIREBOX DIVIDER, 

ASH TOOL, AND GRATE LIFTER.

R & R Wings & Seafood
551856 U.S. Hwy. 1  •  Hilliard  •  845-3919

Open for Lunch & Dinner 7 days a week!

R R
Wings

Seafood

So much more 
than just great wings!

Wings • Burgers • Steaks
Salads • Shrimp • Scallops 

Oysters • Flounder • Clam Strips
Popcorn Shrimp & Much More!

904-845-3919
Drive-Thru Available! 

904-845-2016 
Curbside Pick-up!

Watch our Facebook pages for Specials!

OPEN FOR DINE IN 
AND TAKE-OUT!

551856 US Hwy. 1 • Ste. 112 and 110 • Hilliard

construction materials. Jack always had a 
keen sense for business and went on to own 
several of his businesses in Metro Atlanta, 
North Florida and South Georgia. He was 
an entrepreneur beyond measure.

A lifelong Christian, Jack attended the 
Folkston Church of Christ in Folkston. He 
was well known and loved by his fellow 
parishioners. He was also recognized as 
a trusted member of his community as he 
was always willing to offer a helping hand 
to anyone in need. He was loved by all 
and will be missed dearly by everyone that 
knew him. Jack was predeceased in death 
by his parents; sister Phyllis; and brothers 
Theodore and William Patrick. 

Survivors include his wife of 52 years, 
Catherine; children Ron (Mindy) Patrick, 
Bonnie Grant, Kathy-Lynn Humphreys, 
Mike Gilbert, Donna Rau and Darren 
(Cheryl) Patrick; grandchildren Christy, 
Laila, Lindsay, Brittney, Amanda, William, 
Wylie, Teresa, Zachariah, Wesley and Ryan; 
and great-grandchildren Hailey, Ashton, 
Kingston, Elijah and Zelda.

The family received friends Tuesday, 
January 25 at Callahan Funeral Home. 
The funeral service was held Wednesday, 
January 26 at Jacksonville National 
Cemetery.

Arrangements by Callahan Funeral 
Home, 879-2336.

Condolences may be expressed at www.
callahanfh.com.

She was preceded in death by her parents; 
husband; and sister Marie Teachey Hatcher.

Jeannette leaves behind her daughters 
Debra (Ron) Robinson Gillespie and 
Cynthia (Alan) Robinson Fridley; 
grandchildren Stephanie (Alberto) Gillespie 
Suastez, Justin (Heather) Gillespie, Amber 
(Erick) Gillespie Martinez, Hollie (Kai) 
Fridley Zeyher and Hope Fridley (Harley); 
eight great-grandsons; and one great-
granddaughter.

A graveside service was held 
Wednesday, January 26 at Riverside 
Memorial Park Cemetery with Brother Ray 
Mayfield officiating. 

Arrangements by Nassau Funeral 
Home, Callahan, 904-879-1770. 

Visit www.nassaufh.com to sign the 
family’s guest book. 

Railroad Day Scheduled for April 2
The West Nassau Historical Society 

has selected Saturday, April 2, for their 
signature fundraising Railroad Day 
Festival. The all-volunteer nonprofit’s 
17th annual celebration is an all-day 
event held in and around the historic 
1881 Callahan Train Depot and 
adjoining 1856 Florida Railroad bed. 
This year’s event will celebrate the 
140th anniversary of the construction 
of the Callahan Train Depot. Photos, 
artifacts and maps of interest will be 
on display inside the museum of local 
history section of the quaint wooden 
train station. 

The arts/crafts vendors and food 
vendors will open at 9 a.m. and the 
kids area will include Joel Pace hands-
on music zoo and a scavenger hunt. 
Local live entertainment will perform 
on the main depot stage beginning 
at 9 a.m. The Callahan Cruisers will 
host a classic car show at Cochrane's 
Collision Center next door to the depot. 
Various citizens and 
sponsors will be honored 
and car show and contest 
winners announced during 
the festivities. Antique 
machines, tractors, and 
scaled trains will be 
exhibited outside the depot 
while model train layouts 
will be on display inside 

the Depot Annex. This is an outdoor 
event so please bring your lawn chairs. 
Admission is free and open to the public. 
Donations are always gladly accepted. 

The West Nassau Historical Society 
is an all-volunteer non-profit, tax 
exempt organization dedicated to the 
preservation of Nassau County’s rich 
and diverse history and culture as well 
as being entrusted with the upkeep 
of the historic Callahan Train Depot. 
Donations to the 501c3 organization are 
tax deductible in accordance to current 
IRS rules. 

Sponsors and volunteers are needed 
to help make this year’s festival a 
success. For additional information on 
the 2022 Railroad Day Festival visit 
www.wnhsfl.org or if you are interested 
in becoming a volunteer, vendor, 
sponsor, member, or donor call festival 
co-chairs John Hendricks or Emily 
Baumgartner at 904-879-3406.
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Historical Society Announces NACD Art Show Winners

The West Nassau Historical Society 
would like to thank everyone who 
attended our 10th edition of Nassau Art 
at the Callahan Depot art show and sale 
held Saturday. Over 100 visitors braved 
the cold weather and attended the annual 
judged event held inside the historic 
1881 train station and annex. Twenty-
four Nassau County artists displayed 
their various paintings, photographs and 

3-D art while some local 
artists also made scores 
of their works available 
for sale in our indoor 
Art Shop. Twenty-eight 
student art works from 
West Nassau High School 
were also on display. 
While the exhibition was 
being judged, historical 
society members and 
friends with support from 
Callahan Subway served 
a delicious luncheon for 
the artists in the Depot 
annex. 

The high school winners were: 
Reese Green, Zach Tremblay, Reese 
Miles, Alyssa Osborne, Macy Bagocius, 
Hannah Paske and Emma Cobb. 

The winners of the Adult Competition 
were: 3-D art: 1st place, Linda Vacca; 
2nd place, Jarred Bishop; 3rd place, 
Savannah Harrison. Photography/
CGI: 1st place, Evelyn McDonald; 
2nd place, Brandy Meredith; 3rd 

place, Laura Kujawski. 
Painting/Drawing: 1st 
place, Ginger Bender; 2nd 
place, Eva Gotz; 3rd place, 
Edwin Mosher. People's 
Choice Award is Ginger 
Bender. The three winning 
paintings/drawings and top 
photography winner from 
the adult division will be 
on display at the Nassau 
County Courthouse in Yulee this 
week; Amelia Island Museum of 
History in Fernandina the week 
of January 31; Vystar Credit 
Union- Callahan Branch the 
week of Feb 7; and Southeastern 
Bank- Hilliard Branch the week 
of Feb 14-18. 

We would like to thank 
renowned Florida landscape 

artist Allison Watson for judging our 
art competition and for all the artists 
and students who participated. Special 
thanks to the Okefenoke Rural Electric 
Membership Corporation Foundation 
for their generous grant that helped 
fund this 10th Annual County-wide 
Art Show. The West Nassau Historical 
Society would also like to thank the 
following:  Arts and Culture Nassau, a 
county-wide arts advocacy group that 
supports cultural events such as NACD; 
Callahan Subway; Linda Conley; 
and the NACD art show committee 
(Marge Powel, Emily Baumgartner, 
John Hendricks, Elizabeth Karoly and 
Jerry Peterson). For pictures of all the 
art show entries visit our Facebook 
page or visit www.wnhsfl.org for more 
information on our all-volunteer 501c3 
nonprofit group and upcoming events. 


